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The Hotline Outcomes Assessment Study, completed in
late 2002, is the largest study of any aspect of the civil
legal assistance delivery system as it currently exists and
the first and only cross-site study of legal services case
outcomes. We think it provides extremely valuable
information about the delivery of legal assistance, appli-
cable to more than just hotlines.

While the Study itself was conducted by an inde-
pendent research firm, the two of us managed the proj-
ect and worked closely with the researchers to design
the study and analyze the results. In addition, we per-
formed one of the study’s core activities ourselves:
reviewing and categorizing each of the 2,000+ cases
included in the Study.

In this article, we will summarize and comment on
the principal findings and recommendations of the
Study, adding to the statistical findings of the report
some additional observations about what we learned
from our participation. We also will offer a few personal
thoughts on the implications of the Study for the future
of legal services delivery.

Overview of the Study
To start with the basics, the term hotlines as used in the
Study refers to telephone intake, legal advice, brief servic-
es and referral systems that allow eligible callers to speak
directly to a legal worker who can analyze the caller’s
problem and provide legal advice, information, referral;
and brief services, as appropriate, at the time of the call or
with a return call.

The Hotline Outcomes Assessment Study consisted
of three phases. The first phase, completed in March
2000, looked at the impact that instituting a program-
based hotline had on a program’s mix of brief service
and extended representation cases. The second phase of
the Study was a test phase2 and the third phase of the
Study looked at the outcomes of cases in which the hot-
line had provided legal information, advice, referral, or
brief services. Because of problems with obtaining

accurate data for Phase I, the bulk of the useful and
important information from this Study is contained in
the report on Phase III.

In Phase III, the researchers conducted a full-scale
survey of hotline clients to answer a variety of questions
about the different legal outcomes and the characteris-
tics of clients who experience successful and unsuccess-
ful results. The researchers surveyed slightly more than
2,000 clients, approximately 400 each from five geo-
graphically and demographically diverse hotlines.3 In a
telephone call three to six months after they called the
hotline, clients were asked to describe in their own
words what had happened in their case and to respond
to a variety of questions about their experience with the
hotline and their circumstances. Demographic data
about the clients was obtained from the hotline case
record and supplemented by information obtained dur-
ing the interview.

In addition to the subjective responses of the
clients, an outside perspective on each case was provid-
ed by the authors of this article, both of whom are
attorneys with legal services experience. We reviewed
each completed interview form along with the client’s
original case record from the hotline. On the basis of
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this review, we made an assessment of the outcome of
the case, whether that outcome could be classified as
favorable or unfavorable, and the role that the hotline
had played in helping the client respond to his or her
problem.

Finally, the Center for Policy Research analyzed the
resulting data sets to produce profiles of clients across
the five sites and to identify outcome patterns, with spe-
cial attention to the client, case, and advice characteris-
tics of cases with favorable and unfavorable outcome
patterns.

As important as it is to understand what the Study
did, it is equally important to understand what the
Study did not do:

• It did not look at the effectiveness of hotlines as an
intake system, as compared to a system for deliver-
ing services to clients.

• It did not compare hotlines to other delivery mod-
els.

• It did not conduct any cost-benefit analysis of hot-
line services.

• It did not analyze the quality of hotline services.

These questions are certainly important ones,
which any program or state will want to answer in
deciding whether or not to implement a hotline.
However, obtaining the answers to these questions was
not the purpose of the Study. The objective of the Study
was to provide information that would enable programs
or states already operating hotlines to maximize their
effectiveness in obtaining successful outcomes for
clients. That said, our experience conducting the Study
did provide us with some insights on the overall effec-
tiveness of hotlines, and therefore we will provide our

own perspectives on these issues in the final section of
this article.

What Kinds of Cases are Hotlines Handling?
The sample of 2,000 cases collected for the Study pro-
vides a snapshot of the kinds of cases that hotlines are
handling and the kinds of services they are providing.
While the five sites had very different client demo-
graphics and service areas, the kinds of cases they han-
dled were similar.4

We should emphasize that the sample included only
cases in which the client was served by the hotline.
Cases that were accepted for full representation by an
associated legal services or pro bono program were not
included. We did include cases in which the client also
received support from a self-help legal clinic, except for
clinics in one site (Orange County) where the level of
services provided frequently crossed over into full rep-
resentation.

Legal problem areas. Family, housing, and consumer
made up the overwhelming majority of the cases at all
five sites. Family cases were by far the most common,
comprising roughly 40 percent of the sample overall.
Housing and consumer cases made up about 20 percent
each of the overall sample; the remaining 20 percent of
the cases were a mixed bag of government benefits
(only 5 percent overall), employment issues, problems
arising from car accidents, and others.

The family cases covered a broad range of issues:
divorce, custody, support, visitation, paternity, grand-
parent rights, adoption, and guardianship. Not all
required the client to go to court; in many cases, the
hotline instead provided the clients with advice about
their legal situations or how to deal directly with an ex-
spouse or partner. Housing cases also covered a range of
issues, primarily landlord-tenant problems, again rang-
ing from requests for information about tenants rights
to cases where eviction proceedings had been initiated.
Most consumer cases involved clients who could not
pay their bills; the vast majority of these were advised to
inform their creditors that they were judgment-proof,
although in some cases a bankruptcy filing or some
other court proceeding was involved.

Types of hotline services. The Study also provided
extensive information on the types of services provided
to clients by hotlines, as set out in the case files.

• In roughly one third of the cases (36 percent), the
hotline advised the clients how to represent them-
selves in a court proceeding, either affirmatively or
in response to an action initiated by another party.
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• In about one quarter of the cases (23 percent), the
client was given advice on how to deal with a pri-
vate party, such as a landlord, creditor, or ex-part-
ner or spouse.

• In 10 percent of the cases, the client was advised
how to deal with a government agency, either with
regard to benefits or an investigation or enforce-
ment action.

• Just under 10 percent of the callers needed infor-
mation only at the time of the call and were not
given any additional instructions.

• One quarter of the cases (25 percent) involved
referrals to another source of legal assistance (a
lawyer referral service, another provider, a clinic, a
court facilitator).

• Approximately one sixth of the cases (16 percent)
involved referrals to social service agencies.

• In only 4 percent of the cases, the hotline per-
formed brief services (wrote a letter or made a
phone call for the client or assisted in filling out a
form).5

Seriousness and difficulty. The Study did not attempt
any formal categorization of the cases in the sample
according to their seriousness, difficulty or complexity.
We did, however, pay some attention to these issues
during our review of the case files and interviews, and
our general impression is as follows.6 There were a
small number of cases that in our view were clearly not
suitable for clients to handle on their own under any
circumstances. These were difficult cases in which criti-
cal issues were involved: foreclosures, disability benefit
denials, and child custody, domestic violence, or other
especially problematic family law issues.

For a larger group of cases (perhaps about one
quarter to one third of the sample overall), although
these cases presented issues that were not quite as criti-
cal as the first group, we felt the client really did need
an attorney either because of the complexity of the case
or because of the client’s evidently limited capacity for
self-representation. This category included many family
law and housing cases.

The remaining cases were ones in which clients
might reasonably be expected to obtain favorable reso-
lutions to the problem acting on their own with assis-
tance from the hotline. However, in many of these

cases, the best “favorable” resolution that a person act-
ing on their own behalf could obtain would likely be
less favorable than the resolution that might have been
obtained with an attorney, and the resolution also
might not have completely resolved the problem, e.g.,
clients who stopped debt collection harassment by
informing creditors that they were judgment-proof, but
who did not resolve the underlying debt.

What Outcomes Did the Study Find?
Client Assessments. The Study reports outcomes in three
different ways. One key outcome measure is the client
response to the fixed-choice question, “Is your legal
problem solved?” The responses broke down as follows:

Yes, completely 29% 39%

Yes, somewhat 10%

Too soon to tell 8% 12%

Dropped it 4%

No, not really 12% 49%

No, not at all 37%

“What happened?” The second two outcome meas-
ures are derived from the legal review process that we
conducted. (For each case, we reviewed the case record
and interview form, which included a verbatim tran-
scription of the client’s answer to the question, “In your
own words, what would you say happened with your
legal problem?”)

First, we tried to answer the question “What hap-
pened?” on a primarily factual level, without any assess-
ment or consideration of the role of the hotline in the
outcome. In other words, did the client get a divorce,
obtain benefits, get evicted, etc. In the chart below, the
terms “acted successfully” and “acted unsuccessfully,”
refer to whether the client did or did not obtain the
result she was seeking, not whether the hotline was
responsible for that result or whether that result was
favorable or unfavorable. One reason for doing this
level of analysis was that the next level of analysis
described below required us of necessity to use our own
subjective judgment, and we realized some users of this
report would prefer to see the more “objective” infor-
mation.
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The results of this inquiry were as follows:

Needed info only 9%

Acted successfully 25%

Acted unsuccessfully 17%

Has not acted 21%

Pending 19%

Can’t determine 9%

Excluding the pending and indeterminate cases, the
same chart looks as follows:

Needed info only 13% 48%

Acted successfully 35%

Acted unsuccessfully 23% 23%

Has not acted 29% 29%

Favorable/unfavorable assessment. We also assessed
these factual outcomes as either favorable or unfavor-
able, based on what the clients had been seeking when
they called the hotline. The primary purpose of this
level of analysis was to identify those cases with clear
results, either favorable or unfavorable, that we could
use to analyze the success of hotlines in various case
types and for various types of clients.

Our standard was practical rather than ideal. If a
client had sought to stop harassment by creditors, we
considered the outcome favorable if the client wrote to
the creditor and the harassment stopped. For clients
who were being evicted and wanted additional time to
move, we considered the outcome favorable if they got
enough time to move. We took into account the client’s
satisfaction level, but made our own independent legal
judgment. We also included in the “favorable” category
cases in which the client needed information only,
received appropriate information, and understood it,
and cases in which the client made a reasonably appro-
priate decision not to act after having received advice

from the hotline about how they might resolve their
problem.

We did not assign all cases a favorable or unfavor-
able label. Many cases (24 of those in which the out-
come could be determined) fell into a miscellaneous
category, neither favorable nor unfavorable, such as
cases in which important information was missing, the
outcome of the case did not appear to have anything to
do with the hotline advice, or the client had no real
likelihood of success under any circumstance.

Excluding the miscellaneous cases, the results of
this analysis were as follows:

Favorable 52%

Unfavorable 48%

For the cases that we deemed unfavorable, we also
attempted to determine why the outcome was unfavor-
able:

• In 37 percent of the unfavorable cases, the client
had not understood the advice or information.

• In 24 percent, the client had not acted out of fear,
discouragement, lack of time or initiative, etc.

• In 13 percent, the client had been advised to obtain
a private attorney and reported that they could not
afford one or could not find one willing to take the
case.

• In 17 percent, the client followed the hotline’s
advice and did not prevail.

• In 9 percent, there was some other reason for cate-
gorizing the outcome as unfavorable.

In short, the outcome results show that hotlines
work well for some clients, enabling them to handle
their legal problems to their satisfaction. However, for
an equally large group of clients, they are not effective,
at least as they currently operate. To try to make hot-
lines more helpful for all of their clients, we have devel-
oped the recommendations described below.

Making Hotlines More Effective
Follow up with clients. We believe it is critical for hot-
lines to institute follow-up procedures for those cases
where the matter at stake is important, with a priority
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given to categories of clients and case types that are less
likely to be associated with successful outcomes.

To us, the key finding of the Study is that most
clients who did not obtain a favorable resolution of
their problem had either not understood the hotline’s
advice correctly or had not followed it out of fear, dis-
couragement, lack of initiative, lack of time, or a similar
reason. Very few clients both understood and acted on
the hotline’s advice and still failed to resolve their prob-
lem. In addition, the Study shows that clients who
reported receiving follow-up calls from the hotline
(which were generally made by the hotline to obtain or
provide additional information from or to the client,
rather than simply to “check in”) were more likely to be
successful.

Currently, very few hotlines take affirmative steps to
check back with clients after a short period of time to
see whether they have followed the advice they received,
whether they appear to have understood it, and whether
they are experiencing problems. While we understand
that increased follow-up will mean that hotlines can
serve fewer clients overall, we believe that serving fewer
clients significantly more effectively is a better delivery
strategy than serving more clients less effectively.

Screen for clients likely to face obstacles. We believe
that hotlines will be able to increase their rate of suc-
cessful outcomes if they routinely ask clients questions
about factors that might make it difficult to follow up
on the hotline’s advice. At minimum, these clients
should be flagged for follow up.

The Study found that certain demographic cate-
gories of clients were much less likely to obtain favor-
able outcomes than others. Non-English speakers and
those who report no income performed significantly
worse than other demographic sub-groups. Similarly,
clients who, when asked a specific question in the inter-
view, reported having a less than 8th grade education or
having problems with transportation, reading or com-
prehending English, scheduling (work, daycare, or
other), stress or fear, or other personal factors affecting
their ability to resolve their problems, were less likely to
obtain a successful outcome. (However, clients who
reported that either they or someone in their family had
a disability did not have a lesser likelihood of success.)

For the non-English speakers, the clients with no
income, and the clients who reported low education
levels and problems with reading or comprehending
English, the reason for the lower level of success was
that they were less likely to understand the advice. For
those who reported problems with transportation,
scheduling, or stress/anxiety/other personal factors, the

principal reason was an increased level of failure to fol-
low the hotline’s advice.

Non-English speakers present a special set of prob-
lems. The non-English speakers included in the Study
were all Spanish-speakers who had received services
from Spanish-speaking caseworkers. As noted above,
the principal reason for their lower level of success was
failure to understand the advice they received. Their
rates of failing to follow up on the advice did not differ
from the general population, and those who did follow
the advice had similar success rates to the general popu-
lation. This data suggests that the problem is not lan-
guage per se (because the services were provided in
Spanish), neither is it fear or cultural issues (since these
clients were no more likely to fail to follow the advice
than other groups), nor the inability to deal effectively
with English-speaking opposing parties or institutions
(since the clients who did understand and follow the
advice were no less successful than other groups). We
think that policymakers should conduct more in-depth
evaluations of outcomes obtained by non-English
speaking hotline clients to determine whether this
method of delivering services is suited to this demo-
graphic category.

Provide more brief services. We recommend that
hotlines (or the programs that operate them) develop
or increase their capacity to provide brief services; in
other words, when possible, for hotlines to help resolve
the client’s problem with a letter, telephone call, or
completion of a form.

While the number of cases in the Study in which
the hotline performed brief services on behalf of the
client was small (only 4 percent of the whole), these
cases were significantly more likely to have a favorable
result. Moreover, our subjective impression of these
cases was that the ultimate result for clients who
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received brief services often was better than what the
client could have accomplished on her own or, in a few
cases, better than what the client had hoped for when
calling the hotline.

In terms of resources, the hotline already will have
invested time in developing the facts and legal issues in
response to the client’s call; we believe that investment
of the additional time required for the brief service will
substantially increase the likelihood of a successful out-
come for the client’s problem and is therefore time very
well spent.

Send written information to clients. Hotlines should
send the client as much information in writing as possi-
ble. The Study found that sending written information,
whether a generic pamphlet or a letter detailing the
advice provided, increases the likelihood of a successful
outcome. Furthermore, based on our impressions from
client files and the significant number of clients who
fail to act on hotline advice, we recommend that hot-
lines send the information to the client by mail, rather
than requiring the client to pick it up from an office or
download it from a web site, unless the client indicates
a preference for one of these methods.7

Use case type and service type information for screen-
ing and policy decisions. The striking similarities in case
type that we found across all demographic and service
areas leads us to believe that the characteristics of the
work hotlines are actually doing, as opposed to what
they theoretically might do, should be a key determi-
nant of hotline design and operation. We believe hot-
lines can use this information in screening for cases that
require additional follow-up, for determining case pri-
orities, for recruiting staff with appropriate specializa-
tion, for phasing in services, and for working with other
parts of the state justice community to make systemic
changes where necessary to better support clients.

The Study showed that certain types of hotline
cases and services are more likely to result in successful
outcomes. The most striking differences depended on
who the opposing party was: cases in which the hotline
provided advice on dealing directly with a landlord,
creditor, ex-spouse or partner, or other private party,
were much more likely to have a successful outcome
than cases in which clients were advised about repre-
senting themselves in court or representing themselves
or otherwise dealing with a government agency.

These differences were reflected in substantive case
types, although none of the differences rose to the level
of statistical significance. Consumer cases were most
likely to be successful, while family cases had a lower
level of success. (The results for housing cases were

equivocal, in that they showed a high success rate, but
we believe that the sample was under-inclusive of peo-
ple who had had an unsuccessful outcome and moved
and could not be reached for an interview.)8

These findings have important implications for
legal services delivery. Because cases in which clients are
advised to represent themselves in court or with a gov-
ernment agency are less likely to result in successful
outcomes, it is particularly important that hotline
clients receiving these services receive written informa-
tion and be targeted for follow-up. These are also the
categories of cases for which it is most important that
additional support services, such as clinics and court
facilitators, be developed.

The relatively low level of success for both legal and
non-legal referrals suggests that where the case is par-
ticularly important or the client is particularly vulnera-
ble, the hotline should complete the referral itself. Even
in these cases, follow-up is likely to be necessary.
Follow-up is likely to be equally necessary when a hot-
line refers a client to a clinic operated by its own pro-
gram. For example, we learned from the case records
from Orange County, where the program operates clin-
ics in family law, housing, and bankruptcy, that many
clients simply did not attend the clinic.9

Finally, it is simply not effective for hotlines to
advise clients to hire a private attorney. Only 11 percent
of cases where the client was advised to hire a private
attorney ended favorably; in most cases, the clients took
no action because they could not find or afford an
attorney.10 Hotline administrators and delivery system
planners should try to develop alternative approaches
for cases in which this would ordinarily be the advice
provided. (We recognize that this is easier said than
done, but we do believe that the inability of many
callers to find a private attorney is an important deliv-
ery issue that must be confronted squarely.)

Use random client surveys for evaluation and quality
control purposes. In our view, the Study shows that ran-
dom client surveys provide more accurate information
about client attitudes than client satisfaction surveys
and more complete data about outcomes than models
that are currently used by some programs. We believe
that this technique should be broadly used in the legal
services community for program and delivery model
evaluation and assessment. This Study provides a base-
line against which hotlines (as well as other advice and
referral programs) can measure their own outcomes.
More important, hotline administrators will hear in the
clients’ own voices what actually happened to them
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after they contacted the hotline and what role the hot-
line played in helping them address their problem.

We also believe client follow-up interviews can also
serve as a valuable management tool to ensure quality
control. In reading the interviews, we saw evidence of
some management problems that would not have been
available from reviewing the case files alone, which is
currently the most common technique that supervisors
use in their oversight of caseworkers.

Value the level of successful outcomes over the number
of clients served. The Study shows that hotlines can be
improved to obtain successful outcomes for more
clients. However, as we have noted above, doing so will
take resources, which means that the hotline will either
need to obtain more resources or serve fewer clients. In
the current climate, the latter is probably the only
option for many programs. We recognize that the
choice to serve fewer clients is difficult. It is undoubted-
ly easier to provide more clients with a lower level of
service than fewer clients with a higher level of service.
Nevertheless, we believe that the choice that results in
successful outcomes for the most clients is the correct
one.

Ensure that hotline workers provide high quality legal
advice. While the quality of hotline services was not one
of the issues addressed in the Study, and while neither
of us have practiced in the jurisdictions covered by the
five sites and therefore were not in an ideal position to
judge the accuracy of the advice provided, we naturally
did form some general impressions during our case
review.

It seemed to us that the hotline workers who pro-
vided the most helpful advice and assistance were more
often found in those hotlines where the workers are

integrated with full-service providers in the delivery
system through participation in task forces, meetings,
training, and the like. Such workers appeared to
approach each case as a lawyer on the caller’s behalf,
despite the more limited nature of their position.

We also perceived that the clients received better
service from the programs where clients spoke directly
with attorneys or experienced paralegals rather than
with a fact-finder or interviewer who relayed the advice
from the attorney.

While these impressions do not rise to the level of
recommendations backed by the Study, we would per-
sonally recommend that hotline planners and managers
consider them carefully. Quality matters, and programs
should place as high a priority on excellence in their
hotline workers as they would on lawyers in their full
service programs.

Hotlines and the Delivery System
Finally, we want to address the broader question of hot-
lines as a delivery model. While the Study did not pur-
port to answer whether hotlines are an effective delivery
model as compared to other forms of delivery, the
process of conducting it — and especially our review of
2,000 hotline cases — did provide us with the opportu-
nity to think seriously about the roles of hotlines in the
delivery of legal services. We think that the Study’s find-
ings help clarify some key points relating to these ques-
tions:

A hotline alone cannot meet the legal needs of low-
income people, even if the focus of delivery is confined to
individual legal problems. Even if all the improvements
that we have recommended were adopted, hotlines still
would not be capable of serving the many clients whose
problems are such that they cannot handle them on
their own. The sample of cases in this Study excluded
all those that had been accepted for full-service repre-
sentation. If the hotlines had been required to provide
services for these clients, the level of success would
undoubtedly have been far lower, and the consequences
of failure far more serious, overall. (We don’t think any-
one is seriously proposing that hotlines alone can do
the job, but we are aware that there is some concern in
the legal services community that Congress and other
funders may be sending this message.)

Hotlines do provide a valuable service to clients who
might not otherwise be served. The clients served by the
hotlines participating in the Study all received prompt
legal information and advice that enabled a significant
number of them to resolve their problems on their
own. These services were better than no services at all,
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which is what many similarly situated people receive in
areas without hotlines.

Hotlines can be an effective component of a “full
access” delivery system model. In the past few years,
some leaders in the legal services community have envi-
sioned hotlines as a key part of a “full access” delivery
model, integrated with other methods of delivering
services that range from community legal education,
through pro se clinics and a brief services unit, to full-
service representation by a legal services attorney or
paralegal or a volunteer attorney, and finally to systemic
advocacy. In our view, the findings of the Study are
largely consistent with this model. A hotline that
includes a follow-up tickler system for important cases
and particularly vulnerable clients, that is integrated
with support services for pro se litigants and that has a
brief services capacity should be able to obtain favor-
able outcomes for a large percentage of clients, certainly
above the 60:40 favorable/unfavorable ratio that one of
the hotlines in the Study is currently achieving.

Moreover, we believe that hotlines have the poten-
tial to be a powerful tool for systemic advocacy.
Hotlines that handle a high volume of clients are well
positioned to collect aggregate data about legal prob-
lems faced by large numbers of clients. And if hotlines
collect outcome data and conduct the client surveys
that we recommend, they also will find out useful infor-
mation about how clients are faring in their encounters
with government agencies, courts, and other systems.

Hotlines are currently providing advice and referral
services to some clients who really need representation by
an attorney. The ideal “full access” model discussed in
the preceding paragraph has yet to be achieved in the
vast majority of programs and states. None of the hot-
lines in the Study used systematic follow-up procedures.
The level of brief services provided was very low. The
level of support for litigants proceeding pro se varied
according to site from none to reasonably well-devel-
oped and growing systems of clinics and facilitators;
nevertheless, most self-represented litigants had no
known support. Most significantly, because the legal aid
systems in all five states have insufficient resources to
meet the level of need, all of the hotlines in the Study
are handling some percentage of cases that aren’t really
appropriate for this level of service and that under the
“full access” model (or any other model of an ideal sys-
tem) they should not be handling.11

We think this last point is worth emphasizing.
Hotlines are currently serving two different functions:
providing information, advice, and similar services to
people who do not need full-service representation; and

providing advice as a fall-back to people who need but
cannot be provided with full-service representation
because of limited resources. In debates about hotlines
as a delivery model, proponents and opponents tend to
talk past one another. Proponents say, “hotlines serve
people who just need information or can handle their
problems themselves with some advice and support.”
Opponents say, “hotlines are providing a level of service
that fails to meet their needs — band-aids to people
who need hospitalization.” In the current reality, both
statements are correct: hotlines are providing an appro-
priate level of service to some people and an inappro-
priately low level to others.

The percentage of clients for whom hotlines are an
appropriate delivery system is probably overestimated.
Although we generally endorse the “full access” model,
we do not necessarily agree with the assumptions about
the percentages of clients who require different levels of
assistance that underlie some iterations of this model.
One widely-circulated model uses the shape of a funnel
to illustrate a world in which the majority of the client-
eligible population requires only limited advice, a
smaller number require additional assistance in pro-
ceeding pro se, and an even smaller number require full
representation. Our review of the Study’s 2,000 cases
suggested that the number of clients who need full rep-
resentation is higher, and the number who can effec-
tively handle their cases with just brief advice is lower
than this model suggests.12

Effectively serving clients with family law problems is
a major legal services delivery issue. By far the largest
category of clients in the Study called the hotline
because of a family-related matter. In addition, based
on our experience in reviewing the cases included in the
sample, our impression is that family law cases were
more likely than other case types to be those in which
the client really needed representation by a lawyer.
Thus, to a large degree, issues relating to hotlines as a
delivery model are issues about what kind of services
should be provided for people with family law prob-
lems. These, in turn, are bound up with issues relating
to the way the courts are responding to self-represented
litigants, a phenomenon that extends well beyond the
low-income community.

In certain contexts, the use of a hotline may not be the
most effective use of resources, regardless of the quality of
the services it provides. Beyond the factors that a hotline
can control, other factors that can have a major impact
on the potential level of successful outcomes include
the availability of other supports and resources for
clients; the demographics of the client population; the
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receptivity of the courts to self-represented litigants;
and the favorability of local laws and regulations toward
tenants, employees, and low-income people generally.

In the Study, we saw dramatic differences among
the context in which the different hotlines were operat-
ing. For example, we believe that the higher level of
favorable outcomes in Washington state reflects at least
in part the numerous support services available to
clients, particularly their family law facilitator and vol-
unteer lawyer clinic programs. On the other hand, it
was clear that in a state like Arkansas, with few
resources for clients, courts that are unsympathetic to
pro se litigants, and laws that strongly favor landlords

and employers, even clients who understood and acted
on the advice generally could not obtain outcomes that
were favorable in any real sense. And in all sites, client
demographics, such as education or language, made a
difference for outcomes.

Similarly, the overall level of resources available to
the delivery system in the region or state will have an
impact on the effectiveness of the hotline in promoting
favorable outcomes. Where resources are more plenti-
ful, a greater percentage of the need can be met with
full-service representation. Where resources are lower,
more cases that actually call for representation will be
handled by the hotline with advice or referrals only.

These factors lead us to believe that in some cases,
deploying resources for a hotline may not be the most
effective use of resources. This may be the case in areas
with few resources, many poorly educated or non-
English-speaking clients, unreceptive courts, or law that
is very unfavorable to poor people. In service areas that

reflect these shortcomings, it is important to consider
whether a greater difference can be made by deploying
resources toward systemic advocacy and structural
reform.

Decisions about implementing a hotline are primarily
simply about allocation of resources among different types
of client problems. To us, much of the debate about hot-
lines seems overly theoretical and politicized. Hotlines
seem to have become the focus of the current version of
the longstanding legal services debate about the respec-
tive priorities of individual casework versus impact
work and systemic advocacy. We think the question of
whether a program or system should institute a hotline
can be approached more productively in purely practi-
cal terms, without the philosophy, as a matter of alloca-
tion of resources among different case types.

While the Study does not deal with many of the
questions that a program or system would want
answered in deciding whether to use a hotline model to
serve its clients, it does help to clarify the nature of the
choice. In deciding whether or not to implement a hot-
line, a program or system will be deciding what per-
centage of its limited resources should go to certain cat-
egories of individual cases — generally those that are
determined to have a lower priority than those that are
accepted for full-service representation.13

The Study has demonstrated what kind of out-
comes can be expected for different case types and vari-
eties of hotline services as hotlines currently operate,
and we have suggested how the level of successful out-
comes can be improved through changes in hotline
services. We also have noted a number of factors that
will relate to the level of outcomes in any particular
service area. All this information can help programs
and systems make rational choices about the level of
resources it should allocate to hotlines and to other
parts of the delivery system.

1 Robert Echols is a consultant on legal services issues. Julia
Gordon is a senior staff attorney at the Center for Law and
Social Policy (CLASP). They managed the Hotline Outcomes
Assessment Study for the Project for the Future of Equal
Justice from its inception in 1999.

The complete Hotline Outcomes Assessment Study can
be downloaded from the websites of NLADA (www.nlada.org,
click on Civil Resources and Project for the Future of Equal
Justice, or go directly to www.nlada.org/Civil/Civil_EJN) and
CLASP (www.clasp.org, under publications). The Study was
conducted by an independent research firm, the Center for
Policy Research, located in Denver, Colorado. It was commis-
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sioned by the Project for the Future of Equal Justice and fund-
ed by the Open Society Institute.
2 The Phase II Pre-Test was designed primarily to test the
survey instrument. While the Pre-Test Report made some pre-
liminary findings, these were not based on a statistically signif-
icant sample and were superceded by the Phase II Report. The
researchers made a number of changes in the survey instru-
ment based on the experience of the pre-test.
3 The five sites were the Center for Arkansas Legal Services;
the Legal Aid Society of Orange County; Coordinated Advice
and Referral Program for Legal Services (CARPLS), Chicago;
the Legal Aid and Defender Association of Detroit; and
Coordinated Legal Education, Advice and Referral (CLEAR),
Washington State. The clients had all consented to participate
in the Study.
4 The Phase III Report contains additional details on the
data, findings, and recommendations reported below. While
we summarize key information and recommendations here,
we urge you to read the complete report. Some of the material
included in this article does not appear in the Report. We will
note where that is the case.
5 The data in the preceding two paragraphs is taken from
raw data collected in the Study. It does not appear in the
Report, which focused on the types of services provided in the
cases with the most clearly favorable and unfavorable results
rather than the entire sample. These figures do not add up to
100 percent because hotlines sometimes provided more than
one type of service, such as advice on proceeding pro se as
well as a referral to another agency
6 This information does not appear in the Report.
7 The only program in the sample that routinely referred
clients to a web site was Washington’s CLEAR, and our
impression is that clients were generally asked whether this
was convenient for them. The Study did not report correla-
tions between referral to a web site and successful outcomes,
because there was no cross-site data on this issue.
8 In an effort to minimize bias based on client relocation,
we asked hotlines to collect secondary contact information for

all callers who agreed to participate in the Study. Due to col-
lection problems, however, the existence of secondary infor-
mation varied widely among sites. Thus, while in some sites it
is likely that we were able to track down relocated clients, in
others it is more likely that we missed them.
9 Even if a program operates a multi-tiered level of services
that refers clients in particular areas to clinics or other support
services, the hotline should provide as much advice and infor-
mation as possible up front. For example, in Orange County,
consumer cases had an extremely low success rate compared
to the other sites, which we believe is because clients who con-
tact the hotline about bankruptcy or collection issues are
referred to the program’s bankruptcy clinic, but do not receive
advice on dealing with creditors from the hotline itself, and
therefore have received no advice at all if they do not follow
up on the referral.
10 Table V-9. Many hotline clients do end up hiring a private
attorney even after receiving advice from the hotline; however,
there is little overlap between this category and those who are
advised by the hotline that they should do so. Of the clients
who ended up hiring an attorney, only 35 percent were
advised to do so; conversely, only 18 percent of those who
were advised to hire an attorney reporting doing so.
11 The provision of advice and other lower-level services to
people who actually need a higher level of service tends to
mask the level of unmet need in the system. It would be valu-
able for providers to develop some way of capturing data on
this gap between service level and actual need.
12 Similarly, actual legal services case statistics are sometimes
used to support the proposition that “70 percent of legal serv-
ices cases require only advice, referral or brief services for res-
olution.” The fact that a client receives only advice or referral
does not mean that the client only needed advice or referral for
an optimal resolution to her problem.
13 Again, we must distinguish between a hotline's intake and
service delivery functions. The cost of the service delivery
function can be seen as an add-on to the cost of the intake
function.


